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FROM  THE  NEWSLETTER EDITOR 

 

Salutations – and greetings to all the members of the 
Bathurst District Historical Society in these continuing 
trying times around the world. We extend a special 
welcome to our returning volunteers who have 
reopened the museum, albeit two days a week on 
Wednesdays and Fridays for a shift from 11am to 2pm.  
 

The Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) that continues to 
threaten the world has put our daily lives into chaos. 
This infectious disease, caused by the newly 
discovered coronavirus, has affected every 
organisation, including the Bathurst District Historical 
Society.  
 

Our ‘COVID-19 Team’ comprising our President, 
Julie Liddell and Mary Fletcher have worked for 
several weeks to get guidelines in place, procure 
signage, contact our front desk volunteers, give 
briefing sessions and conduct demonstrations, obtain 
the special supplies and produce Visitor Contact Logs. 
They initially provided extra support to volunteers 
with setting up, cleaning and preparing for visitors 
when opening up, then in the afternoon the closing 
down and cleaning operations.  
 

Our thanks goes to those volunteers who have offered 
to come in to open the museum under the new 
operational conditions according to the Society’s 
COVID-19 Safety Plan. There will be two volunteers 
on duty at any time.   
 

Visits by school children are obviously on hold at 
present and no visits are envisaged this year to our 
museum.   
 

Musters have been postponed until sometime next 
year, possibly in March. We will keep you posted on 

any details.  
 

I notice that members are renewing their memberships 
again and Lesley Worthington, our Membership 
Officer, has reported that more people have renewed 
via Direct Deposit into the Society’s bank account. 
Our annual membership usually sits at around 150 
each year.  
 

Congratulations to our Kim Bagot-Hiller who was 
awarded the Bathurst Regional Council’s Macquarie 
Medal to allow her to archive and digitise the ‘Theo 
Barker files and papers’ over the next two years. This 
is a massive project for Kim to undertake and will 
allow easier access to Theo’s notes and research over 
many years. Well done Kim. There is a more 
comprehensive story on Kim’s award over the page.  

 

Please note that we have had to move our ‘Bathurst 
Remembers World War 2 Exhibition 2020’ marking 
VP Day and the end of World War Two to next year 
due to COVID-19. The new dates are Friday 13th to 
Monday 16th August, 2021. We are still looking for 
servicemen’s and women’s photos who served in 
World War Two and have a Bathurst association – 
born here, lived here, trained at the Bathurst Army 
Camp, or lived here after the war. Ring me on 
63315404 if you have any questions or a photo.  
 

Please note that due to the coronavirus situation, the 
Annual General Meeting has been postponed from its 
usual date in August to the following Thursday, 12th 
November, 2020, at 5.30 pm. The venue is to be 
advised.  
 

Alan McRae, Vice President & Newsletters Editor  

oooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOoooooooooooooo 
 

WHAT’S  BEEN  HAPPENING 
 

Good question, what has been happening whilst the 
museum has been closed? Quite a great deal though 
much of it has been preparing for reopening the 
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museum. Old Government Cottage will remain closed 
for now.  
 

Communications across this pandemic period has been 
responsive to individual volunteer situations and 
needs. Naturally, our more vulnerable elder volunteers 
are not returning and have our best wishes to stay safe 
and well.  
 

Consequently, the reduced museum times are 11am-
2pm (former weekend times) on Wednesdays and 
Fridays which started on 8th and 10th July, 2020, and 
has included the school holidays. We thank the 
ongoing volunteers, who will be supported, to adjust to 
revised operational tasks according to our required 
COVID-19 Safety Plan.  
 

There will be two volunteers on the museum’s front 
desk. Other strategies include training and preparation 
sessions, which have taken place, the first session 
attracting 13 volunteers who worked through the 
customised COVID-19 Checklist for rostered 
volunteers.   
 

Julie Liddell has been supporting the morning opening 
set up, cleaning and preparation with Samantha Friend 
supporting the afternoon close down and cleaning. 
Volunteer feedback will be incorporated as actual 
practices are refined. 
 

Reopening the museum saw seven separate meetings 
take place and has necessitated the purchase of outdoor 
printed  signs and an A frame at the museum entry, 
various indoor signs, disinfectant sprays, wipes, 
disposable gloves, masks, Glen 20 air spray, plastic 
bookcase drop covers and single serve morning tea 
options, to name a few.  
 

The risk management will need continuous assessment 
as a work in progress. A Resource Folder is available 
for reference and resources needed to track the 
society’s responses.  

 

Whilst many volunteers are manning the front desk, 
other volunteers have put their hand up for a wider 
range of interesting tasks, which are evolving, for 
volunteers to input into the Society’s varied work. 
These include working on the glass plate collection 
(sample above) and on the photograph collection, both 
guided by Mary Fletcher.  
 

In the Archive space with Kim Bagot-Hiller an 
emerging team of volunteers will learn new skills and 
insights into historical artefacts. Thanks go to Brian 
Fox who attended on 5th July to guide the strategy to 
catalogue the maps/charts as one of these new areas.  
Many thanks Brian for your expertise and time.   
 

While the multiple Bookshop retail tasks are capably 
handled by Felicity Baines (sincere thanks), the rest of 
the book collection is a mammoth task – an approach 
is being worked out.    
 

Howard Sinclair and Dianne Hanrahan of our Research 
Team have continued to do the research enquiries. 
They have been working on researching the 
Abercrombie Shire Council for the Bathurst Regional 
Council which was established in 1906, the same time 
as the Turon Shire Council. The Abercrombie Shire 
Council was later amalgamated to form the Evans 
Shire Council.  They are still working on the project. If 
you have a photo of any Abercrombie President, Vice 
President Shire Clerks, Engineers or councillors or any 
Council job Howard would like to hear from you.  
 

My thanks to Julie Liddell, Volunteer Coordinator, for 
much of this report.  

oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 
  

SOCIETY  MONTHLY  MUSTERS 
& ACTIVITIES 

 

Please note that the Monthly Musters are now held 
at the Uniting Church Activities Hall (between the 
church and the 1837 Hall) in William Street, 
opposite Machattie Park. Musters are open to the 
public with a 7.30pm start. There is a tradition of 
having supper afterwards and people are requested 
to bring a plate of goodies for supper. A donation 
box will be available if you wish to assist with the 
costs of renting.  
 

For further information please contact Chris 
Stewart, Monthly Muster Master on 0408084450.     
 

The Annual General Meeting will be held on 12th 
November, however the venue has not been 
organised as yet. It will be held in either the 
Bathurst Council Chambers or the Uniting Church 
Hall. 
 

There will be no Christmas Party for 2020  
 

oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 
 

SPECIAL  PRESENTATION 
 

There was a special presentation a couple of weeks ago 
at the flagstaff by the Macquarie River. The Mayor 
was in attendance and the award took place in front of 
the media. Kim Bagot-Hiller was awarded the Bathurst 
Regional Council’s Macquarie Medal for her two year 
project in archiving the many Theo Barker files and 
papers. This much needed project will naturally be of 
great benefit to our society over the coming years.  
Congratulations to Kim on receiving the award and our 
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appreciation to you for all your work in getting the 
project underway.    

Kim Bagot-Hiller after receiving her special award.  
 

oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 
  

LETTER  FROM  THE 
GOVERNOR 

 

On the wall in Old 
Government Cottage is a 
letter written at Government 
House Bathurst to 
Lieutenant William 
Lawson, Commandant of 
Bathurst and signed by 
Lachlan Macquarie himself 
and dated 21st December, 
1820. It was written on his 
last visit to Bathurst and 
before he left Australia by 

sailing ship for London.  
 
Government House Bathurst    

21st December 1820 

 

Sir,  

 

After my inspection of, and farewell visit to this 

settlement which I had founded only in the year 1815. I 

should feel I was in Justice to your merits were I got to 

seize this opportunity of acknowledging them. The 

confidence I proposed in your judgement and 

discretion on my appointing you to be commandant 

and Magistrate of Bathurst in the year 1819 had been 

fully conferred and realised by your judicious 

arrangements and useful regulations since that period 

and the zeal, vigilance and personing which have 

manifested in the discharge in every part of your 

public duty, both a commandant and magistrate of this 

extensive and important settlement, fully entitle you to 

my warmest commendations and best 

acknowledgements which I beg you will accept 

accordingly which I shall not fail to explain to my 

successor, per Thomas Mitchell. My sense of your 

merits and useful services and to recommend to his 

favour and protection.  

I remain with esteem, signed Lachlan Macquarie. 

 
 

oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 
 

SARAH  ANN  LEE 
 

The two photos in the following article are of Sarah 

Ann Lee who married Arthur Henry Suttor. Both 
photos show Sarah wearing typical dresses of the day.  
 

Sarah was the second daughter of William Lee and his 
wife Ann, nee Kite, of Kelso. Ann was born at Kelso 
in 1845 and died in 1882. She had ten brothers and 
sisters, all their births being registered in either Kelso 
or Bathurst.   
 

Sarah was named after her great grandmother, Sarah 
Smith, who had been indicted for feloniously stealing 
two silk handkerchiefs, value 5 shillings and eight 
yards of ribdelure, value 16 shillings, the property of 
James Thomlinson. Sarah was brought before the 
judge at the Old Bailey for grand larceny and was tried 

by the first Middlesex Jury on 2nd April, 1788. She 
was found guilty and transported for seven years to 
the Southern Colony. 

 

Above - A young Sarah Ann Lee who married Arthur 
Henry Suttor who had been born at Kelso in 1847. 
 

Privileged women in the British Empire during the 
nineteenth century had the finances to purchase 
fashionable dresses. Generally, in the 1860s, their 
outfits were typified by an expansive skirt and a tight 
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bodice. The 1850s and the discovery of gold at 
Bathurst saw bell-shaped skirts which exhibited the 
widest circumference that the women could manage. 
Then came the ballooning crinolines which arrived in 
the Southern Colony in the 1860s as the fashions 
became more and more constraining. 
 

Imagine wearing any of those heavy dresses in our hot 
summers.  
 

The name Suttor was well known in the Bathurst 
district with a number of families choosing Bathurst as 
their place to work and live.  

 

Above, Sarah Ann Suttor after she was married. On 
11th January, 1873, the couple had a son at Millbank at 
Bathurst. Mr. J.P Mackenzie originally owned the 
Millbank property.  
 

As fashions changed, the mass-production of dresses, 
including the crinolines, made clothing more 
affordable to women of the day. However, the large 
dresses often involved layers of clothing that disabled 
the woman’s comfort and movement. One tragic effect 
was that the dresses could easily catch fire from the 
open fireplaces and a number of Bathurst women and 
children tragically died after their crinolines became 
engulfed by flames. Often it was just a spark as they 
were passing an open fireplace or came in contact with 

a candle that led to a catastrophe. Women could also 
be injured if their dress was caught on a carriage 

or they could be run over by the carriage’s wheels, 
invariably causing serious injury to the child or the 
woman.  
 

The Bathurst Post newspaper, produced by E. Webb 
and Company in George Street, was printed monthly to 

inform their customers of the latest fashions and all the 
other items they had in stock.     
 

The company newspaper almost always had a fashion 
section called ‘The Fashions.’ Typically, as one issue 
stated from August 1881: “The hair is still worn in that 
most comfortable of styles and requires no steps to 
reach the top to arrange. Feathers are more worn than 
usual, in plain colours and also shaded. Laces are more 
worn than ever. Such charming varieties are being 
made in them now, and they make such nice light 
summer trimming that they are all the rage in Paris and 
London. Liesse ruffling is also very fashionable. In old 
gold this looks very pretty. Silk mitts in black and 
colours are very fashionable.” 
 

“Something new and choice is to be found in store in 
capes, in the new chenille fichues and capes now 
arriving in store. They look wonderfully rich, and are 
totally different from anything which has been worn in 
this way for years. New net capes, vesetes, and 
cashmere capes, are also much worn in London and 
Paris. Costumes are more suitable and comfortable in 
style than ever. It, no doubt, will be some time before 
the present style changes much, as it is certainly an 
improvement on the styles in existence during the last 
eight or ten years. Checked beiges, checked prints, 
rainbow prints, and Spanish cloth are found among the 
new materials in stock.” 
 

Sarah was only aged only 37 years when she died on 
8th January, 1882, at Raglan near Bathurst. Her death 
appeared in the Sydney Morning Herald on 16th 
January, 1882.  Her husband Arthur Henry Suttor died 
in 1909 at the age of 62. 

 
oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 

 

THOSE  OCCASIONAL  HEADSTONES 
 

One man who spent eighteen months in the old 
Bathurst Gaol, on land that later became Machattie 
Park, was also associated with the Ophir Goldfields.  
Life could be short and violent, as the small cemetery 
at Ophir and other cemeteries attest with some 



 5 
remaining headstones testifying to a 20 year old who 
drowned, two children aged two and seven burnt to 
death and another murdered.  

 

In 1872 there was a murder, the murderer turned out to 
be Richard Spencer, the manager of the Ophir Mining 
Company. He had had a disagreement with Charles 
Corse and it was said that the latter was a giant of a 
man and very muscular. Corse was a mining 
blacksmith at Summerhill and he liked a good drink. 
However, when he became drunk he was very 
quarrelsome. The two men had been arguing over the 
ownership of a saddle. Corse visited Spencer on the 
afternoon of 3rd October, 1872, after a drinking bout 
again to claim he owned the saddle. After leaving in a 
rage Corse returned again at sunset to argue but this 
time came armed with a percussion shotgun he had 
borrowed. Spencer ordered Corse to leave the 
company’s land before he fired his gun. The buckshot 
pellets hit Corse in the back of the head and he died a 
week later of wounds on 10th August (though the 
headstone says erroneously the 18th.)   
 

Two men hastened 6 miles into Orange to summons 
the doctor but the medical help at that time saw the 
wound ultimately prove fatal. The police constables 
arrested Spencer who was charged with manslaughter 
and was subsequently found guilty in court.  
 

Spencer, at the deceased’s inquest, was in charge of 
the Orange police. Senior-sergeant Rush made the 
initial investigation into the murder calling in to 
Doctor Warren to ask questions there. Richard Spencer 
was also at the doctors so the Senior-sergeant took 

Spencer to the lockup where he charged him. He told 
the policeman, “Yes, I fired and shot him”, the accused 
told the copper, “Corse worked me up to such a pitch I 
scarcely knew what I was doing.” Corse had used a 
good deal of abusive language at Spencer. After Corse 
died Senior-sergeant Rush visited the prisoner in the 
cell at Orange, and withdrew the charge of shooting 
with intent, and charged him with the murder of Corse 
 

A man named Cornelius Wright, a miner living at 
Ophir, who was present at the shooting, was the chief 
witness. Richard Spencer was tried at the Bathurst 
Circuit Court. The prisoner pleaded not guilty and was 
defended by Mr. W.B. Dalley, instructed by Mr. 
McIntosh. Mr. Innes, Solicitor General, conducted the 
case for the Crown, instructed by Mr. Williams, Crown 
Solicitor. The court was told Archibald McConnell 
deposed that Spencer was in the habit of borrowing a 
gun and going out shooting for kangaroos. On 
Saturday, 3rd August, the witness went by the 
prisoner’s request to borrow a gun from Charles 
Harris. Constable Middleton produced the gun, which 
the prisoner told him was the one he shot Corse with. 
When Corse was shot he first swayed forward and then 
fell backward.  
 

Spencer was described as a man of unimpeachable 
moral character, a kind-hearted Christian gentleman, as 
was satisfactorily proved by several witnesses. On the 
other hand Corse was shown to be a wonderfully 
powerful man, a champion wrestler, a noisy bully, an 
ill-conducted and violent man who used disgusting and 
the grossest insulting language. Ultimately the jury 
found a verdict of wilful murder.  
 

One witness, a Mr. Clements, travelled 90 miles from 
Wellington to Bathurst in 24 hours, to be present for 
the court case. 
 

Richard Spencer returned to the goldfields at Ophir 
once released from serving his sentence in Bathurst 
Gaol though he later moved to the Turon River at 
Sofala with his family where he died in 1890.  The 
same year that Spencer died his old company was 
relaunched as the Ophir Deep Lead Gold Mining 
Company.  

oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 
 

A  BATHURST  RABBIT  DRIVE 
 

One activity that we don’t see around Bathurst these 
days was the highly organised rabbit and hare drives 
which took place in the Bathurst district in the 1890s. 
It was a time when the rabbit pest was often mentioned 
in newspapers of the day. The men and boys off local 
farms and properties would band together to go out on 
rabbit drives in an attempt to shoot as many of the 
pests as possible to help eradicate them. All sorts of 
firearms would be used, as evident in the photo. I’m 
sure some of the rabbits ended up in the kitchen pot. 
Boys as young as 10 and 12 years of age were allowed 
to participate in the day.  
 

Rabbits have been kept since the arrival of the First 
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Fleet, usually as food but up until 1859 they were 
relatively domesticated and failed to spread into the 
wild.  In that year a small shipment of wild rabbits was 
imported on the clipper ‘Lightning’ and released in a 
part of Victoria thought to be most like their natural 
habitat.   
 

In 1860 the Sydney Morning Herald mentioned 
another release, “Those who recall an English (rabbit) 
warren, and know how large a part it contributes to the 
provision market will be glad to hear that an attempt is 
now to be made on a sufficient scale to introduce the 
wild rabbit on the estate of Mr. Holt at Cook’s River.”  
 

By 1879 one newspaper reported, “A plague of rabbits 
previously confined to Victoria has been reported on 
the N.S.W. side of the Murray River opposite Swan 
Hill. The rabbits, which were believed to have been 
released 20 years ago from Thomas Austin’s property 
near Geelong, have multiplied at an alarming rate.” 
Another report stated, “Their adaptation to the climate 
in Victoria is particularly worrying as their potential to 
damage farm produce is substantial.”   

  

Authorities soon became concerned and in 1886 
domestic cats were released as a trial to reduce 
numbers but as it turned out they destroyed many 
small mammals and birds instead of the rabbits. In 
1887 a massive rabbit eradication campaign was 
conducted in N.S.W. with 10,538,778 rabbit scalps 
destroyed from 1st January to 1st August. Rabbit 
Inspectors in August alone travelled 22,222 miles and 
destroyed 2,069,128 rabbit scalps.   
  

By the early 1890s colonial governments were paying 
local trappers but there were those who abused the 
system by illegally releasing more rabbits to improve 
their prospects. On Monday 15th December, 1891, 
there were reports that there were 100 rabbits on every 
acre of the Australian outback.  There were headlines 
such as “Rabbits Reach Plague Proportions” after 
rabbits were located in South Australia. Authorities 
soon advised the use of poisons and this method of 
destruction was classed as ‘widespread’. Several 
Bathurst businesses were soon advertising ‘rabbit 
poisons’ and equipment.   
 

Reports came in describing “extensive environmental 
damage as the rabbits are eating grass and mulga more 
quickly than it can replenish itself, and encouraging 
soil erosion as a consequence.  Expensive fencing to 
protect non-infested areas of the country is proving 
futile.”  In the same report it told of one farmer who 
claimed that “in one paddock of 200 acres he had more 
than 29,000 of the pests burrowing their way around 
his property.”   
 

Another newspaper reported “it is understood that 
some governments are keeping a sharp eye on overseas 
trials which are attempting to develop an infectious 
disease which might be introduced here to destroy the 
rabbit population.”    

 

In 1900, when rabbits crossed the Nullabor, the 
Western Australian Government decided to establish a 
rabbit-proof fence.  It was commenced in 1901 when 
Mr. A.W. Canning started surveying the route from 
Starvation Boat Harbour, 60 miles west of Esperance, 
to a point on the southern end of Eighty Mile Beach, 
about 80 miles east to Port Hedland.  The fence was 
also envisaged to be handy for controlling dingoes and 
emus.   
 

Bathurst was having its own rabbit problems and in 
August 1901 Mr. S.R. Morgan, Hon. Secretary of the 
O’Connell Progress Association, called a public 
meeting and urged for all those interested in the 
extermination of rabbits to attend.  

 

In January 1929 Turon Shire councillors were 
discussing the damage being done by rabbits in their 
Shire. At this time James Henry Schofield of Wattle 
Flat was a professional rabbit trapper. Like other 
commercial trappers, Mr. Schofield liked the Lane’s 
rabbit trap. The Lane’s flat-spring rabbit trap was still 
being sold throughout the depression of the 1930s. At 
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this time rabbit traps were usually purchased by the 
dozen (12) for 20/6, however they were cheaper at 
19/6 if purchased in a case quantity. The Lanes’ wire 
spring rabbit trap were cheaper to manufacture so were 
cheaper, being sold at 18/- per dozen or in case lots at 
17/- per dozen.  
 

Other brands available at this time were “Ace” flat-
spring traps at 18/- per dozen or 17/- a dozen in case 
lots. Rabbit traps were cased for shipment and sale in 
specially reinforced timber crates or cases. Another 
brand sold for decades was the “Downee” rabbit trap, 
selling at 18/- a dozen lot or 17/- a dozen in case lots.   
 

In April 1936, with the rabbit skin market rising from 
1½d to 2d per pound, more young men felt it was 
worthwhile to trap rabbits again.  Rabbit skins were 
auctioned weekly in Sydney at this time with thirty and 
a half tons of skins auctioned in the first week of April.   
 

Early in 1948 the livelihood of a number of Kelso 
youngsters could have been in jeopardy. Their ‘pocket 
money’, raised from catching wild rabbits, could have 
been drastically reduced when the Commonwealth 
Government threatened to terminate the export levy on 
rabbit skins unless State Governments set the price of 
felt hats.  The Commerce Minister then announced that 
the present export levy on rabbit skins, 1/5 (15 cents) a 
lb, would again operate for the present season.     
 

By late 1950 the new Rabbit Destruction Authority 
met in Sydney announcing all out war on rabbits. Set 
up by the N.S.W. Minister for Agriculture, Mr. E.H. 
Graham, it was to work in co-operation with the local 
Pastures Protection Board. He reported that the CSIRO 
was still having problems getting the myxomatosis to 
actually spread well.   

 
oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 

 

THE  CORN  HUSKER 
 

Corn was once referred to as ‘Indian corn’, however 
many also know it as maize. Whilst it was grown by 
many of the early farmers in the Southern Colony to 
use as food for their livestock, tons of the yellow corn 
cobs, which is today sold frozen, fresh, creamed sweet 
corn and kernels in cans for human consumption. Jeff 
McSpedden from the Lagoon grows a large amount of 
sweet corn to supply Edgells here in Bathurst.  
 

About 8,000 years ago the natives of Mexico harvested 
wild black-coloured corn, which was very small, and 
began to grow and cultivated it in ploughed fields. The 
Aztecs had cobs of corn incorporated into their stone 
carvings. Peasant farmers in Mexico still grow a good 
deal of corn which includes a large number of 
varieties.  
 

Corn was grown at Bathurst from 1815, in the area 
down from where Old Government Cottage is located.  
As settlement increased many farmers grew corn to use 
on their farms. Corn cobs, complete with their husks, 
were given to the pigs, corn was shelled to feed the 

chickens and ducks, and ears of corn were ground up 
for the dairy cows. In dryer times the corn could be 
crushed up as a supplement for beef cattle. If the 
husked corn got too dry it could be burned as fuel. 
 

Corn husking was often a job for the school age 
children, either before they went to school or when 
they came home from school.    

 
Above, a small corn husker featuring a hand-cranked 
flywheel which could also be driven by a steam 
engine. It was sold by E. Webb and Company in 
George Street. Corn shellers were usually 
manufactured in Great Britain, America as well as in 
Australia. 
 

There were other machines such as the 'Acme' corn 
husker, sheller and bagger which was manufactured by 
F.E. Barbat & Sons in Queensland and was driven by a 
steam engine.   
 

If the early settlers grew a reasonable amount of corn 
they would build a two storey shed with slatted walls 
which allowed reasonable ventilation that kept the corn 
dry and not go mouldy. They would wrap any of the 
shed’s posts with flat iron to prevent any mice and rats 
from clambering up to the grain on the second floor.  

 
oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 

 

FEMMETONE  FOR  THE  LADIES 
 

With the depression in the 1930s came a tonic which 
was recommended for the ladies that would allow them 
to enjoy their social life! It cost six shillings a bottle 
and was available at all chemists.  
 

The manufacturing company, Femmetone et Cie, 
claimed that Femmetone was an invaluable and 
invigorating tonic that contained wonderful health-
giving ingredients produced from a formula by Dr. 
Bernhardt, the noted French Women’s Specialist.  
 

The product, it was claimed, was particularly useful in 
all cases of nervous debility, lassitude, neuralgia, 
insomnia, loss of appetite and that rundown feeling 
resulting from the vicissitudes of everyday life and 
women’s peculiar weaknesses.  
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It was also claimed that Femmetone was an excellent 
tonic for the after effects of influenza. 

Femmetone also manufactured Lubri-Lax for 
constipation, only two teaspoonfuls of the medicine 
would have one feeling better and guaranteed to cure 
constipation. It came in two sizes and sold for 2/- and 
2/9 a bottle.  
 

The company advertised that a laxative had to be 
gentle to be safe for a woman. “No matter how fit and 
well you feel, your system needs a laxative to keep in 
perfect order. A gentle, efficient laxative that will 
lubricate the entire body and assist the organs to do 
their work. For this, avoid pills, salts and ordinary 
purgatives! Their action is too severe and does more 
harm than good. It simply stimulates the intestinal 
muscles and produces a gentle bowel activity. Lubri-
Lax is made from a modern scientific formula 
containing Petrolatum. It is perfectly safe and is 
guaranteed not to harm the most delicate female 
organs.” 
 

It could be purchased from Hearne’s pharmacy, 80 
William Street, the business established in 1846. 

 
oooooooooooooooOOOOOOOOOOOOOooooooooooooooo 

 

DID YOU KNOW? 
 

FATAL  ACCIDENT  INQUEST 
 

On Monday 17th July, 1882, an inquest was held in the 
Board Room of the Bathurst Hospital before the 
District Coroner, Mr. B. Lee Esq., P.M., and a jury of 
twelve. It was investigating the death of Michael 
Curran, whose body was on view in the Hospital dead-
house. 

 

George Dunford, labourer of Raglan, deposed:- “On 
Friday afternoon, about 4 o’clock he was working at 
Landsdowne, about half a mile from Raglan, when 
Miss Lawson came and told me that a man was nearly 

killed on the road near Raglan. There were two 
children in the dray at the time.” 
 

“I ran down to the spot, and found the man. I spoke to 
him asking if he was much hurt. He thought his legs 
were broken. He said he was driving a team along the 
lane, riding in the dray, without reins, when the horses 
slewed off towards the fence and jammed him between 
the fence and the dray. Mr. Thomas McKibbin, farmer 
of Raglan and the deceased’s employer, came up 

afterwards after Elizabeth Lawson, residing at Yarras, 
had contacted him. Mr. McKibbin told me to run to the 
Hotel and get some brandy, which I did. The man was 
lifted into a cart and brought to the Bathurst Hospital.”  
 

The inquiry was told that Dr. Bassett diagnosed a 
fracture of the spine and Curran died the next day. The 
station master at Raglan had known the dead man for 

20 years and considered him a steady, decent, old 

man. Curran worked as a labourer for Mr. McKibbin 
who said there was £2-18-8d coming to the deceased 
as wages and he thought there was about £40 in the 
deceased’s bank book. The man was 48 years of age, 
but he looked more like 58 and had been born in the 
county of Wicklow in Ireland. 
 

The finding was that the deceased, Michael Curran, 
died from injuries accidentally received.  
 

GENERAL  INFORMATION 
Bathurst District Historical Society Inc. 

Museum and Archives: 

East Wing, Bathurst Court House, Russell Street. 
P.O. Box 237, Bathurst  NSW  2795 
Phone: (02) 63322522 (Museum Open Hours) 
Email: info@bathursthistory.org.au  
Website: www.bathursthistory.org.au   
 

Annual Membership Subscription (due July 1st) 
   $22 single and $34 family 
   Corporate rate on request 
   Once only joining fee of $25 
 

Museum and Bookshop Hours: 

Tuesday to Friday 10am – 4pm.   
Saturday & Sunday 11am - 2pm 
 

Archives Hours: 

Tuesday   10.30am-12.30pm; 1.30-3.30pm 
                     Subject to volunteers availability. 
 

Old Government Cottage, 16 Stanley St., Hours: 

Open each Sunday 12 noon to 4pm.  
 

Information on the Society, as well as 
membership application forms, are available at the 
front desk during opening hours.            
 
 

Alan McRae FAIHA Newsletter Editor 


